Laurel Zaks’ Congressional Record Remarks by CDC


Madam Speaker, I rise today to pay tribute to Laurel Zaks, an incredibly dedicated and universally beloved and respected civil servant who died on Friday, March 28.  Laurel was a public health advisor at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention with more than fourteen years international and domestic work experience as a nutritionist.  All who knew her were struck by her compassion and the remarkable and lasting contributions she made to children living in poverty around the world.  

Laurel started her career in 1992 as a nutritionist in Bucharest, Romania with the Free Romania Foundation cross-training staff in 3 orphanages with medical clinics in health and nutrition issues. Next she was also a Community Developer in Pop Wuj, Quetzeltenango, Guatemala teaching primary health prevention strategies. She returned to the United States in 1996 where she developed and communicated policy and legislative strategy on domestic hunger for Congress and lobbied Congress on nutrition programs involving welfare reform. While in Washington she was also a Pediatric Dietitian with the Children's National Medical Center working on initial and follow up nutritional assessments of HIV/AIDS and gastrointestinal disease patients. 

In 1997, Laurel joined the Peace Corps volunteering in Ecuador, where she used her training as a dietitian to work with the Ministry of Health and indigenous organizations to develop training materials promoting maternal and child health and prevention of infectious diseases. Laurel’s work began in the rainforests where in her words, she traveled to work “hiking in jungle-mud and traveling in dugout canoes along the Amazon River.” Next Laurel moved to the city, Santa Domingo de Los Colorados to work at the Center for Malnourished Children and in local communities where she served as the nutritionist/health educator working in an interdisciplinary medical team.  During the latter two and a half years of her Peace Corps service, she was instrumental in helping to design a new $400,000 Children’s Center for Nutrition Recuperation which served an average of 40 families daily.  “In development work,” Laurel once said, “I believe we need to work ourselves out of a job and leave it behind in a sustainable way.”

Laurel joined CDC in 2001, one week after finishing her tour in Ecuador. Her enthusiasm for making a difference in global health infected all who knew her.  She worked in many areas of global health work at CDC: from big picture – planning for development of sustainable global public health management and planning for a global pandemic influenza outbreak, to the hands-on – in 2006, serving as a team member traveling to Botswana in response to an outbreak of infant diarrhea and severe malnutrition.  Also that year, she was part of a team honored for rapidly assisting 20 countries around the world to apply for pandemic influenza preparedness funds. 

Laurel was an active member and leader in the Atlanta chapter of the Returned Peace Corps Volunteers. She said that the Peace Corps experience was “amazing for people who want to share…and be open to learning what living and working in another culture offers.”

As with the Peace Corps, in her seven years with CDC, Laurel left a legacy of healthier people around the world, and coworkers inspired to make a difference in global health.  Please join me in thanking Laurel and memorializing her many lasting contributions.  

